SYPRIS SOLUTIONS INC Form 10-Q November 17, 2015

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

Quarterly Report Pursuant To Section 13 Or 15(d) Of The Securities Exchange Act Of 1934 For the quarterly period ended October 4, 2015

OR

Transition Report Pursuant To Section 13 Or 15(d) Of The Securities Exchange Act Of 1934 For the transition period from _____ to _____

Commission file number: 0-24020

SYPRIS SOLUTIONS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

| Delaware (State or other jurisdiction | 61-1321992 (I.R.S. Employer |
|---|------------------------------------|
| of incorporation or organization) | Identification No.) |
| 101 Bullitt Lane, Suite 450 | (502) 329-2000 |
| Louisville, Kentucky 40222 (Address of principal executive | (Registrant's telephone number, |
| offices) (Zip code) | including area code) |

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such reports). Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer Accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer Smaller reporting company

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes No

As of November 10, 2015 the Registrant had 20,788,544 shares of common stock outstanding.

Table of Contents

Part I. Financial Information

| | Item 1. | Financial Statements | |
|---------------------|----------|---|----------------|
| | | Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Month Ended October 4, 2015 and September 28, 2014 | ^s 2 |
| | | Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Nine Months Ended October 4, 2015 and September 28, 2014 | 3 |
| | | Consolidated Balance Sheets at October 4, 2015 and December 31, 2014 | 4 |
| | | Consolidated Cash Flow Statements for the Nine Months Ended October 4, 2015 and September 28, 2014 | 5 |
| | | Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements | 6 |
| | Item 2. | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 18 |
| | Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk | 27 |
| | Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 27 |
| Part II. Other Info | rmation | | |
| | Item 1. | Legal Proceedings | 28 |
| | Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 28 |
| | Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | 29 |
| | Item 3. | Defaults Upon Senior Securities | 29 |
| | Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosures | 29 |
| | Item 5. | Other Information | 29 |
| | Item 6. | Exhibits | 30 |
| | | | |

Signatures

31

Part I. Financial Information

Item 1. Financial Statements

Sypris Solutions, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(in thousands, except for per share data)

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Mon | ths Ended |
|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| | October 4, 2015 (Unaudit | September 28, 2014 red) | October 4, 2015 (Unaudite | September 28, 2014 d) |
| Net revenue: | (|) | (|) |
| Outsourced services | \$29,089 | \$ 82,417 | \$93,903 | \$242,170 |
| Products | 9,348 | 7,787 | 22,299 | 25,391 |
| Total net revenue | 38,437 | 90,204 | 116,202 | 267,561 |
| Cost of sales: | | | | |
| Outsourced services | 29,278 | 74,965 | 100,390 | 216,762 |
| Products | 6,691 | 7,030 | 16,535 | 21,199 |
| Total cost of sales | 35,969 | 81,995 | 116,925 | 237,961 |
| Gross profit (loss) | 2,468 | 8,209 | (723) | 29,600 |
| Selling, general and administrative | 5,969 | 8,273 | 22,414 | 25,406 |
| Research and development | 119 | 116 | 647 | 277 |
| Severance | 457 | 0 | 1,023 | 0 |
| Operating (loss) income | (4,077) | (180) | (24,807) | , |
| Interest expense, net | 1,783 | 179 | 3,271 | 466 |
| Other (income) expense, net | (7,841) | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | (8,595) | (850) |
| Income (loss) before taxes | 1,981 | 38 | (19,483) | 4,301 |
| Income tax expense | 2,255 | 1,197 | 2,240 | 3,438 |
| Net (loss) income | \$(274) | \$ (1,159) | \$(21,723) | \$ 863 |
| (Loss) income per share: | | | | |
| Basic | | | · · · · | \$ 0.04 |
| Diluted | \$(0.01) | \$ (0.06 | \$(1.10) | \$ 0.04 |
| | | | | |

| Weighted average shares outstanding: | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|--------|---------|--------|---------|
| Basic | 19,654 | 19,612 | 19,684 | 19,564 |
| Diluted | 19,654 | 19,612 | 19,684 | 19,607 |
| Dividends declared per common share | \$0.00 | \$ 0.02 | \$0.00 | \$ 0.06 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

Sypris Solutions, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

(in thousands)

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ended | | |
|---|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------------------|--|
| | October 4, 2015 (Unaudit | September 28, 2014 ced) | October 4, 2015 (Unaudite | September 28, 2014 ed) | |
| Net (loss) income Other comprehensive (loss) income: | \$(274) | \$ (1,159) | \$(21,723) | \$ 863 | |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments Total comprehensive (loss) income | (995) \$(1,269) | (657) \$ (1,816) | (_,) | · · · · · | |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

Sypris Solutions, Inc.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except for share data)

| | October 4, 2015 | December 31, 2014 |
|--|-----------------------|-------------------------|
| | (Unaudite | ed) |
| Assets | | |
| Current assets: | ф 1 77 2 | ¢ 7 002 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$1,773 | \$7,003 |
| Accounts receivable, net | 13,647 | 47,666 |
| Inventory, net | 23,348 | 29,031 |
| Other current assets | 4,829 | 5,666 |
| Total current assets | 43,597 | 89,366 |
| Property, plant and equipment, net | 26,464 | 37,654 |
| Other assets | 2,613 | 2,661 |
| Total assets | \$72,674 | \$129,681 |
| Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity | +·_;•· | +>,•••- |
| Current liabilities: | | |
| Accounts payable | \$12,821 | \$39,027 |
| Accrued liabilities | 13,022 | 18,775 |
| Current portion of long-term debt | 2,893 | 17,000 |
| Total current liabilities | 2,000 | 74,802 |
| | 28,750 | 74,002 |
| Note payable – Meritor | 3,780 | 0 |
| Note payable – related party | 5,500 | 0 |
| Long-term debt | 3,369 | 0 |
| Other liabilities | 7,532 | 7,991 |
| Total liabilities | 48,917 | 82,793 |
| Stockholders' equity: | | |
| Preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 975,150 shares authorized; no shares issued | 0 | 0 |
| Series A preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 24,850 shares authorized; no shares | 0 | 0 |
| issued | - | - |
| Common stock, non-voting, par value \$0.01 per share, 10,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued | 0 | 0 |
| | 208 | 206 |

Common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 30,000,000 shares authorized; 20,826,236 sharesissued and 20,788,544 outstanding in 2015 and 20,567,735 shares issued and 20,485,043outstanding in 2014Additional paid-in capitalRetained deficitAccumulated other comprehensive lossTreasury stock, 37,692 and 82,692 shares in 2015 and 2014, respectively(1Total stockholders' equity\$72,674

 $\begin{array}{cccc} (101,319) & (79,596 \) \\ (27,083 \) & (25,035 \) \\ (1 \) & (1 \) \\ 23,757 \ & 46,888 \\ \$72,674 \ & \$129,681 \end{array}$

151,314

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

Sypris Solutions, Inc.

Consolidated Cash Flow Statements

(in thousands)

| | Nine Mon October 4, 2015 (Unaudite | Septembe 28, 2014 | |
|--|--|-------------------------|---|
| Cash flows from operating activities: | | | |
| Net (loss) income | \$(21,723) | \$ 863 | |
| Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash (used in) provided by operating activities: | | | |
| Depreciation and amortization | 7,022 | 7,987 | |
| Deferred income taxes | 2,436 | 0 | |
| Stock-based compensation expense | 717 | 1,235 | |
| Deferred revenue recognized | (4,200) | (6,493 |) |
| Deferred loan costs recognized | 1,929 | 58 | |
| Gain on sale of assets | (7,423) | (4 |) |
| Provision for excess and obsolete inventory | 1,305 | 897 | |
| Other noncash items | (1,478) | (135 |) |
| Contributions to pension plans | (315) | (907 |) |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | | | |
| Accounts receivable | 23,384 | (23,041 |) |
| Inventory | 2,154 | (1,955 |) |
| Other current assets | (4,332) | (835 |) |
| Accounts payable | (12,051) | 22,993 | |
| Accrued and other liabilities | 860 | 5,376 | |
| Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities | (11,715) | 6,039 | |
| Cash flows from investing activities: | | | |
| Capital expenditures, net | (1,155) | (4,462 |) |
| Proceeds from sale of assets | 15,700 | 8 | |
| Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities | 14,545 | (4,454 |) |
| Cash flows from financing activities: | | | |
| Net change in debt under revolving credit agreements | (10,738) | | |
| Proceeds from note payable – related party | 5,500 | 0 | |
| Debt modification costs | (2,335) | 0 | |
| Common stock repurchases | 0 | (357 |) |

| Indirect repurchase of shares for minimum statutory tax withholdings Cash dividends paid Proceeds from issuance of common stock Net cash used in financing activities | (77 (410 0 (8,060 |))) | (420 (1,225 4 (998 |))) |
|--|----------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------|-------------|
| Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents | (5,230 |) | 587 | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | 7,003 | | 18,674 | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at end of period | \$1,773 | 9 | \$ 19,261 | |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

Sypris Solutions, Inc.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(1) Nature of Business

All references to "Sypris," the "Company," "we" or "our" include Sypris Solutions, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. Sypris is a diversified provider of outsourced services and specialty products. The Company performs a wide range of manufacturing, engineering, design, and other technical services, often under multi-year, sole-source contracts with corporations and government agencies in the markets for truck components and assemblies and aerospace and defense electronics. The Company provides such services through its two segments, Sypris Technologies, Inc. (Sypris Technologies) and Sypris Electronics, LLC (Sypris Electronics). See Note 13, "Segment Data," to the consolidated financial statements.

(2) Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Sypris Solutions, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, and have been prepared by the Company in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. The Company's operations are domiciled in the United States (U.S.), Mexico and the United Kingdom (U.K.) and serve a wide variety of domestic and international customers. All intercompany transactions and accounts have been eliminated. These unaudited consolidated financial statements reflect, in the opinion of management, all material adjustments (which include only normal recurring adjustments) necessary to fairly state the results of operations, financial position and cash flows for the periods presented, and the disclosures herein are adequate to make the information presented not misleading. Preparing financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses (see, e.g., Note 12 "Debt," to the consolidated financial statements). Actual results for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2015. These unaudited consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements, and notes thereto, for the year ended December 31, 2014 as presented in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(3) Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In April 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued guidance that revises the definition of a discontinued operation. The revised definition limits discontinued operations reporting to disposals of components of an entity that represent strategic shifts that have (or will have) a major effect on operations and financial results. The

guidance also requires new disclosures of both discontinued operations and certain other disposals that do not meet the definition of a discontinued operation. The guidance will apply to covered transactions that occur after 2014 and was optional for the initial reporting of disposals completed or approved in 2014. The Company adopted the standard effective January 1, 2015.

In May 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers." This ASU supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in "Accounting Standard Codification 605 - Revenue Recognition" and most industry-specific guidance. The standard requires that entities recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which a company expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. The new guidance will also require new disclosures about the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. ASU 2014-09 was originally effective for us on January 1, 2017; however, in July 2015 the FASB decided to defer the effective date by one year. Early application is not permitted, but reporting entities may choose to adopt the standard as of the original effective date. The standard permits the use of either the retrospective or cumulative effect transition method. The Company is currently assessing the impact of the adoption of ASU 2014-09 on its results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

In August 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-15 Presentation of Financial Statements—Going Concern (Subtopic 205-40): Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern, which requires management to evaluate whether there are conditions or events that raise substantial doubt about the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, and to provide certain disclosures when it is probable that the entity will be unable to meet its obligations as they become due within one year after the date that the financial statements are issued. ASU 2014-15 is effective for the annual period ended December 31, 2016 and for annual periods and interim periods thereafter with early adoption permitted. We are currently evaluating the new guidance to determine the impact it may have on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-03, Interest — Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30): Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs. ASU 2015-03 changes the presentation of debt issuance costs for term debt in the balance sheet by requiring the debt issuance costs to be presented as a direct deduction from the related debt liability, rather than recorded as an asset. The standard is required to be adopted by public business entities in annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2015, and interim periods within those annual periods and will need to be applied retrospectively. Early adoption is permitted. The adoption of this standard is not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

In July 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-11, which simplifies the subsequent measurement of inventory. It replaces the current lower of cost or market test with a lower of cost or net realizable value test. The standard is effective for public entities for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, and interim periods therein. Early adoption is permitted. The new guidance must be applied prospectively. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting the standard on its consolidated financial statements.

In September 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-16, Simplifying the Accounting for Measurement-Period Adjustments. ASU 2015-16 requires that an acquirer recognize adjustments to provisional amounts that are identified during the measurement period in the reporting period in which the adjustment amounts are determined. ASU 2015-16 is effective for fiscal years and interim reporting periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2015. Prospective adoption is required. This ASU is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

(4) Management's Plans

Our supply agreement with Dana Holding Corporation ("Dana") was originally scheduled to expire on December 31, 2014. For the year ended December 31, 2014, Dana represented approximately 59% of our net revenue.

In July 2013, Sypris and Dana signed an amended and restated supply agreement to extend the supply agreement term beyond December 31, 2014, the binding effect of which is currently in dispute. Dana has repudiated this July 2013 agreement, and Dana has ordered a minimal amount of components from us since December 31, 2014. Sypris disputes Dana's ability to do so and is seeking to recover its lost margins and additional remedies with respect to the revenues to which Sypris was entitled under the renewed agreement.

Dana initiated an ancillary action in Ohio state court challenging the arbitrability of the existence and enforceability of the amended and restated July 2013 supply agreement on January 17, 2014. The parties have conducted discovery, and the Ohio trial court has granted an initial motion for judgment on the pleadings or summary judgment, which Sypris has appealed. If the case goes to trial and if ruled in the Company's favor, the dispute would revert to an arbitrator to determine damages.

Additionally, the parties also asserted various damages claims against each other arising out of their prior supply agreement and sought the assistance of an arbitrator in connection with these disputes. The parties had an arbitration hearing in January 2015, and the ruling was received on April 29, 2015, awarding Sypris \$505,000.

As a result of these disputes with Dana and the loss of the Dana business, the Company has taken significant actions during the fourth quarter of 2014 and the first nine months of 2015, including but not limited to the following: (i) selling certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina within the Sypris Technologies segment (ii) bid on significant new business opportunities with existing and potential customers resulting from the strength of the commercial vehicle market and a perceived shift in market share among tier one suppliers, (iii) reduced workforce at the locations most impacted by the loss of Dana, (iv) reduced employment costs by reduced work schedules, senior management pay reductions, deferral of merit increases and certain benefit payments, and (v) utilized labor for preventative maintenance on equipment and facilities, and deployment of Toyota Production System management and production practices. The Company is in the advanced stages of negotiations with several customers about potential new programs, although the typical cycle time for adding such programs can require six months or more.

The Company engaged an investment banking firm who provided financial advisory services in connection with its successful effort to secure new loan agreements and a financial advisor to assist in the management of the Company's cash flows and expense levels. Separately, the Company has engaged Needham & Co., Inc. to assist in the potential sale of other appropriate business lines. The Company has also engaged a commercial real estate firm to provide advisory and brokerage services related to the potential disposition of certain real property owned by the Company. There can be no assurance that our plans to mitigate the loss of the Dana business and to effectively manage our costs during the transition will be successful.

The Company amended its Credit Facility in March, July and September 2015, the most recent of which provided for borrowings up to \$8,500,000 through October 30, 2015. On October 30, 2015, the Company secured debt financing of up to \$27,000,000 that supports short-term funding needs, which replaced the Company's Credit Facility and Meritor Note, which expired on October 30, 2015. See Note 12 "Debt," to the consolidated financial statements for more detail on the Credit Facility, these recent amendments to the Credit Facility, our other debt arrangements and our current liquidity position.

Since the loss of the Dana business, the Company has also experienced negative cash flow from operating activities which could hamper or materially increase the costs of the Company's ability to comply with various covenants. The Company's consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the ongoing realization of assets, satisfaction of liabilities and continuity of operations as a going concern in the ordinary course of business. These assumptions are based upon the Company's current initiatives and forecasts, including the launch of new products and services to replace legacy programs, and the execution of our ongoing, contingency planning efforts to reduce operating costs if our forecasted revenues do not materialize. However, there can be no assurances that these initiatives, forecasts and plans will ultimately prove to have been accurate or successful, and our failure or inability to realize our key financial objectives could materially and adversely impair the Company's ability to operate, its cash flows, financial condition and ongoing results.

(5) Morganton Sale

On July 9, 2015, the Company entered an asset purchase agreement (the "Agreement") to sell certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina, to its largest customer, Meritor, Inc. ("Meritor"). The Company retained the Morganton plant's axle shaft manufacturing lines and certain related assets, intellectual property and inventories, which was transitioned to the Company's Louisville, Kentucky plant in October 2015. All other Morganton equipment, related assets and intellectual property were sold to Meritor (the "Morganton Sale") for \$10,500,000 in cash paid at the closing and other consideration. Meritor purchased related inventories and accounts receivable and assumed or released certain accounts payable and other accrued liabilities, for \$2,000,000 (subject to customary post-closing adjustments to actual). Meritor also agreed to purchase the Morganton facility for \$3,200,000. The total proceeds received of \$15,700,000 in consideration for the Morganton sale was used to pay down the Company's outstanding debt with PNC Bank, National Association ("PNC"). As a result of the Morganton sale, the Company recognized a gain of \$7,744,000.

At closing, the parties also entered into a Meritor Note Amendment, whereby the Company has issued an additional secured obligation to Meritor of \$412,000 on July 9, 2015. The parties also agreed to increase the Meritor Note by an additional \$321,000 in September to reflect certain roof repairs required at the Morganton facility. The Company repaid the Meritor Note on October 30, 2015. See Note 12 "Debt," to the consolidated financial statements for more detail on the Meritor Note.

(6) Milestone Revenue Recognition

The Company periodically enters into research and development contracts with customers related primarily to key encryption products. When the contracts provide for milestone or other interim payments, the Company will recognize revenue under the milestone method in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 605-28 Revenue Recognition, Milestone Method. The milestone method requires the Company to deem all milestone payments within each contract as either substantive or non-substantive. That conclusion is determined based upon a thorough review of each contract and the deliverables to which the Company has committed in each contract. For substantive milestones, the Company concludes that upon achievement of each milestone, the amount of the corresponding defined payment is commensurate with the effort required to achieve such milestone or the value of the delivered item. The payment associated with each milestone relates solely to past performance and is deemed reasonable upon consideration of the deliverables and the payment terms within the contract. Milestones may include, for example, the successful completion of design review or technical review, the submission and acceptance of technical drawings, delivery of hardware, software or regulatory agency certifications. The Company had one such milestone contract in process at December, 31, 2014. All milestones under that contract were deemed substantive. During the nine months ended October 4, 2015 and September 28, 2014, revenue recognized through the achievement of multiple milestones amounted to \$300,000 and \$2,375,000, respectively. There are no performance, cancellation, termination or refund provisions in the arrangement that contain material financial consequences to the Company. As of October 4, 2015, all contracts utilizing the milestone method were completed.

(7) Dana Claim

On March 3, 2006, Dana and 40 of its U.S. subsidiaries, filed voluntary petitions for reorganization under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York. On August 7, 2007, the Company entered into a comprehensive settlement agreement with Dana to resolve all outstanding disputes between the parties, terminate previously approved arbitration payments and replace three existing supply agreements with a single, revised contract running through 2014. In addition, Dana provided the Company with an allowed general unsecured non-priority claim in the face amount of \$89,900,000 (the "Claim").

The Claim provided to the Company was agreed to by the Company and Dana as consideration for the aggregate economic impact of the various elements the two parties were negotiating. After the aggregate Claim value of \$89,900,000 was established, the Company recorded the claim at the estimated fair value of \$76,483,000 and allocated the estimated fair value to each commercial issue negotiated. The revenues and resulting net income associated with each of those issues requiring the Company's continued involvement were deferred and were recognized over the applicable period of the involvement. For the nine months ended September 28, 2014, the Company recognized into revenue \$6,493,000 related to the Claim. The Claim was fully amortized as of December 31, 2014.

(8) Other Income, Net

During the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, the Company recognized other income of \$7,841,000 and \$8,595,000, respectively, which consisted primarily of a gain of \$7,744,000 related to the Morganton sale (see Note 5 "Morganton Sale" to the consolidated financial statement in this Form 10-Q). Additionally, during the nine months ended October 4, 2015, the Company recognized \$505,000 related to an arbitration settlement in the Dana dispute received in the second quarter (see Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q). During the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, the company recognized net foreign currency related gains of \$105,000 and \$276,000, respectively related to the U.S. dollar denominated monetary asset position of our Mexican subsidiaries for which the Mexican peso is the functional currency.

During the nine months ended September 28, 2014, the Company recognized net gains of \$714,000 within the Sypris Technologies segment from the receipt of federal grant funds for improvements made under a flood relief program. Additionally, for the three and nine months ended September 28, 2014, the Company recognized foreign currency translation gains of \$314,000 and \$219,000, respectively.

(9) Earnings (Loss) Per Common Share

The Company computes earnings per share using the two-class method, which is an earnings allocation formula that determines earnings per share for common stock and participating securities. Restricted stock granted by the Company

is considered a participating security since it contains a non-forfeitable right to dividends.

Our potentially dilutive securities include potential common shares related to our stock options and restricted stock. Diluted earnings per share considers the impact of potentially dilutive securities except in periods in which there is a loss because the inclusion of the potential common shares would have an anti-dilutive effect. Diluted earnings per share excludes the impact of common shares related to our stock options in periods in which the option exercise price is greater than the average market price of our common stock for the period. For the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, diluted weighted average common shares do not include the impact of any outstanding stock options and unvested compensation-related shares because the effect of these items on diluted net loss would be anti-dilutive.

For the three months ended September 28, 2014, diluted weighted average common shares do not include the impact of any outstanding stock options and unvested compensation-related shares because the effect of these items on diluted net loss would be anti-dilutive. There were 786,000 potential common shares excluded from diluted earnings per share for the nine months ended September 28, 2014.

A reconciliation of the weighted average shares outstanding used in the calculation of basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share is as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ender | |
|---|-----------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| | | September 28, 2014 ed) | October 4, 2015 (Unaudite | September 28, 2014 ed) |
| (Loss) income attributable to stockholders: | | | | |
| Net (loss) income as reported | \$(274) | \$ (1,159) | \$21,723) | \$ 863 |
| Less dividends declared attributable to restricted award holders | 0 | (15) | 0 | (46) |
| Net (loss) income allocable to common stockholders | \$(274) | \$ (1,174) | \$(21,723) | \$ 817 |
| (Loss) income per common share attributable to stockholders: | | | | |
| Basic | \$(0.01) | \$ (0.06) | \$(1.10) | \$ 0.04 |
| Diluted | \$(0.01) | \$ (0.06) | \$(1.10) | \$ 0.04 |
| Weighted average shares outstanding – basic | 19,654 | 19,612 | 19,684 | 19,564 |
| Weighted average additional shares assuming conversion of potential common shares | 0 | 0 | 0 | 43 |
| Weighted average shares outstanding – diluted | 19,654 | 19,612 | 19,684 | 19,607 |

(10) Inventory

Inventory consists of the following (in thousands):

| | October 4, | December 31, |
|---|---------------------|-------------------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | (Unaudited) |) |
| Raw materials | \$ 14,312 | \$ 16,687 |
| Work in process | 11,709 | 11,702 |
| Finished goods | 4,109 | 6,991 |
| Reserve for excess and obsolete inventory | (6,782 \$ 23,348 |) (6,349) \$ 29,031 |

(11) Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consists of the following (in thousands):

| | October 4, | December 31, |
|--|-------------|-----------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | (Unaudited) | |
| Land and land improvements | \$ 1,819 | \$2,770 |
| Buildings and building improvements | 21,935 | 26,055 |
| Machinery, equipment, furniture and fixtures | 125,898 | 158,816 |
| Construction in progress | 782 | 2,100 |
| | 150,434 | 189,741 |
| Accumulated depreciation | (123,970) | (152,087) |
| | \$ 26,464 | \$37,654 |

(12) Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt consists of the following:

| | October 4, | December 31, |
|------------------------------|-------------|-----------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | (Unaudited) | |
| Revolving credit facility | \$ 6,262 | \$ 17,000 |
| Note payable – Meritor | 3,780 | 0 |
| Note payable – related party | 5,500 | 0 |
| | 15,542 | 17,000 |
| Less current portion | 2,893 | 17,000 |
| | \$ 12,649 | \$0 |

Revolving Credit Facility:

The Company's Revolving Credit and Security Agreement, dated May 12, 2011 with PNC (which we refer to as the "Loan Agreement" or our "Credit Facility") was amended during the first quarter of 2015 to, among other things: (i) waive certain existing or potential events of default, (ii) limit total borrowings to \$25,000,000, (iii) restrict the payment of dividends, (iv) increase the applicable margin on borrowings which will result in an initial interest rate of approximately 6% and increasing by 50 basis points beginning June 2015 and each month thereafter to an estimated interest rate of 10% in January 2016, (v) revise the maturity date to January 15, 2016, (vi) revise certain financial covenants to include a minimum cumulative free cash flow covenant, (vii) establish minimum excess availability of \$1,000,000 initially, through May 31, 2015, and then in the amount of up to \$5,000,000 on or before September 30, 2015, and (viii) require the Company to raise new capital by securing subordinated debt or divesting certain real property or a combination thereof on or before September 30, 2015 (and, if earlier than September 30, 2015, to maintain minimum excess availability of up to \$5,000,000 thereafter). Obligations under the Credit Facility are guaranteed by all of our U.S. subsidiaries and are secured by a first priority lien on substantially all domestic assets of the Company.

The Company engaged an investment banking firm on March 20, 2015 to provide financial advisory services in connection with its efforts to secure new subordinated debt. The Company also engaged a commercial real estate firm to provide advisory and brokerage services related to a potential disposition of certain real property owned by the Company.

On July 2, 2015, the Company further amended its Credit Facility to reduce the reserved amount available to be borrowed under the Loan Agreement from \$25,000,000 to \$22,500,000 prior to the sale of certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing business in Morganton, North Carolina (see Note 13, "Morganton Sale," to the consolidated financial statements), and to further reduce such reserved amount to \$10,000,000 after the Morganton Sale. The Amendment also waives certain existing or potential events of default under the Loan Agreement, amends the Company's borrowing base formula, relaxes the Company's financial covenants to reflect its near term forecasts, and commits the Company to repay all amounts borrowed under the Loan Agreement on or before September 30, 2015 and to take a number of mutually agreed actions designed to accomplish that goal, including the continued retention of various advisers to assist in the Company's efforts to divest non-core, underutilized or other appropriate assets and to modify its cost structure as needed, and the completion of the Morganton Sale. The Company agreed to pay PNC a fee of \$500,000 in connection with the execution of the Amendment and a success fee of \$500,000 on September 30, 2015 (or upon any earlier acceleration or repayment of the Loan Agreement).

On September 30, 2015, the Company further amended its Credit Facility to reduce the reserved amount available to be borrowed under the Loan Agreement from \$10,000,000 to \$8,500,000 and extend the maturity date from September 30, 2015 to October 30, 2015 in order to provide the Company with additional time to refinance its obligations to PNC with another lender. The Company agreed to continue its efforts to refinance its obligations to PNC and agreed to pay the Lender a fee of \$500,000 in the event a new lending arrangement was not in place by October 30, 2015.

Actual borrowing availability under the Credit Facility was determined by a daily borrowing base collateral calculation that is based on specified percentages of the value of eligible accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment, less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments. Based on that calculation, at October 4, 2015, we had actual total borrowing availability under the Credit Facility of \$8,500,000, of which we had drawn \$6,262,000, leaving \$2,238,000 available for borrowing. Standby letters of credit up to a maximum of \$5,000,000 could be issued under the Credit Facility. There were no outstanding letters of credit at October 4, 2015 and \$755,000 was outstanding at December 31, 2014.

On October 30, 2015, all outstanding principal and interest obligations outstanding under the Credit Facility were repaid in full in conjunction with the Company's new financing agreements. The Credit Facility was replaced by the new financing agreements.

Note Payable - Related Party

In connection with the amendments to the Credit Facility, the Company has received the proceeds of subordinated indebtedness from Gill Family Capital Management in an amount of \$5,500,000. Gill Family Capital Management (GFCM) is an entity controlled by our president and chief executive officer, Jeffrey T. Gill and one of our directors, R. Scott Gill. Gill Family Capital Management, Inc., Jeffrey T. Gill and R. Scott Gill are significant beneficial stockholders of the Company. The promissory note bears interest at a rate of 8.00% per year. All principal and interest on the promissory note will be due and payable at maturity. On October 30, 2015, the Company amended the GFCM note to extend the maturity date from April 12, 2016 to January 30, 2019.

Note Payable – Meritor

On July 2, 2015, the Company entered into a secured promissory note (the "Meritor Note") in the principal amount of \$3,047,000, with Meritor, in exchange for the release of certain outstanding net trade payables owed to Meritor for ongoing purchases of raw materials and the guarantee of certain inventory values related to Meritor's business as collateral under the Credit Facility. The Meritor Note was secured by substantially all of the collateral for the Credit Facility, was senior to the promissory note previously issued to GFCM and was subordinate to the rights under the Credit Facility. The Meritor Note bears interest at a rate of 10.0% per year and all principal and interest on the Meritor Note was due and payable on the maturity date.

On July 9, 2015, the Company entered an asset purchase agreement to sell certain assets and related liabilities used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina, to Meritor for \$12,500,000. Meritor also agreed to purchase the Morganton facility for \$3,200,000. At closing, the parties also entered into a Meritor Note Amendment, whereby the Company issued an additional secured obligation to Meritor of \$412,000 on July 9, 2015

for the release of certain outstanding net trade payables and other accrued liabilities and further agreed to increase the Meritor Note by an additional \$320,000 in September to reflect certain potential roof repairs required at the Morganton facility.

On September 30, 2015, the Meritor Note was amended to extend the maturity date from September 30, 2015 to October 30, 2015 or upon any earlier acceleration or repayment of the Credit Facility.

On October 30, 2015, the Meritor Note and interest were repaid in full in conjunction with the Company's new financing agreements.

New Credit Facility and Term Loan

On October 30, 2015, the Company secured debt financing consisting of a \$12,000,000 term loan ("Term Loan") and a \$15,000,000 revolving credit facility ("New Credit Facility"). Proceeds from the two new financing arrangements (collectively the "New Loan Agreements") were used to repay the Credit Facility and the Meritor Note. Borrowing availability under the New Credit Facility is determined by a weekly borrowing base collateral calculation that is based on specified percentages of the value of eligible accounts receivable and inventory, less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments (see Note 19 "Subsequent Events"). Borrowing availability under the Term Loan is also evaluated using a separate borrowing base collateral calculation that includes designated percentages of real estate, machinery and equipment appraisals, in each case less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments; if the appraised values of such collateral causes the Term Loan borrowing base to fall below the then current Term Loan balance, the Company can be required to make a partial prepayment of such difference and related fees.

Obligations under the New Loan Agreements are guaranteed by all of our U.S. subsidiaries and are secured by a first priority lien on substantially all assets of the Company.

The New Loan Agreements contain a number of affirmative, negative and financial maintenance covenants, representations, warranties, events of default and remedies upon default, including acceleration and rights to foreclose on the collateral securing each lender. Among other covenants, the New Loan Agreements require the Company to use its best efforts to enter a satisfactory sale-leaseback of the Toluca, Mexico property and buildings, and upon closing any such transaction, to prepay on the Term Loan, either \$5,000,000 or all net cash proceeds, at the election of the term lender. (Under certain circumstances, the Company may also satisfy the foregoing requirement by depositing \$5,000,000 of such net cash proceeds into a controlled cash collateral account; however, if such sale-leaseback transaction has not closed before April 30, 2016, then the Company must contribute \$5,000,000 in alternative proceeds from the sale of new equity, subordinated debt or certain permitted collateral assets.) If the Company's borrowing availability under the New Credit Facility falls below \$4,000,000, the Company must maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1 to 1, as measured on a trailing twelve months' basis.

Non-compliance with the Company's debt covenants would provide the debt holders with certain contractual rights, including the right to demand immediate repayment of all outstanding borrowings. Since the loss of the Dana business (see Note 4 "Management's Plans"), the Company has also experienced negative cash flows from operating activities which could hamper or materially increase the costs of the Company's ability to comply with such covenants. The Company's consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the ongoing realization of assets, satisfaction of liabilities and continuity of operations as a going concern in the ordinary course of business, but there can be no assurances that the Company's current initiatives, forecasts and plans will ultimately succeed, which could materially and adversely impair the Company's ability to operate, its cash flows, financial condition and ongoing results.

The classification of debt as of October 4, 2015 considers the debt refinanced on a long-term basis. However, the New Credit Facility allows the lender to accelerate payment in the event of a "material adverse change." Because such an event is not objectively measureable in advance and because the Company is required to maintain a lock-box arrangement, ASC 470-10-45 requires the otherwise long-term revolving advances to be classified as a current liability. As a result, all borrowings under the revolving advances have been classified in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as a current liability.

(13) Segment Data

The Company is organized into two business groups, Sypris Technologies and Sypris Electronics. These segments are each managed separately because of the distinctions between the products, services, markets, customers, technologies and workforce skills of the segments. Sypris Technologies provides manufacturing services for a variety of customers that outsource forged and finished steel components and subassemblies. Sypris Technologies also manufactures high-pressure closures and other fabricated products. Sypris Electronics provides manufacturing and technical services as an outsourced service provider and manufactures complex data storage systems, trusted solutions for identity management, cryptographic key distribution and cyber analytics. There was no intersegment net revenue recognized in any of the periods presented.

The following table presents financial information for the reportable segments of the Company (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ended | | |
|--|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| | October 4, 2015 (Unaudit | September 28, 2014 red) | October 4, 2015 (Unaudite | September 28, 2014 d) | |
| Net revenue from unaffiliated customers: | (enadan | <i>(cu)</i> | (enduare | (d) | |
| Sypris Technologies | \$27,824 | \$ 82,555 | \$87,904 | \$242,104 | |
| Sypris Electronics | 10,613 | 7,649 | 28,298 | 25,457 | |
| | \$38,437 | \$ 90,204 | \$116,202 | \$267,561 | |
| Gross profit (loss): | | | | | |
| Sypris Technologies | \$1,973 | \$ 9,299 | \$(1,550) | \$ 31,836 | |
| Sypris Electronics | 495 | (1,090) | 827 | (2,236) | |
| | \$2,468 | \$ 8,209 | \$(723) | \$ 29,600 | |

13

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ended | | | |
|------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------|----|--|
| | | September | | Septembe | er | |
| | 4, 2015 | 28, 2014 | 4, 2015 | 28, 2014 | | |
| | (Unaudit | ted) | (Unaudite | ed) | | |
| Operating (loss) income: | | | | | | |
| Sypris Technologies | \$(609) | \$ 5,373 | \$(12,347) | \$ 20,526 | | |
| Sypris Electronics | (1,515) | (3,645) | (6,216) | (9,890 |) | |
| General, corporate and other | (1,953) \$(4,077) | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | (6,244) \$(24,807) | < , |) | |

| | October 4, | December 31, | | |
|------------------------------|-------------|-----------------|--|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | | |
| | (Unaudited) | | | |
| Total assets: | | | | |
| Sypris Technologies | \$ 45,184 | \$95,108 | | |
| Sypris Electronics | 25,084 | 26,874 | | |
| General, corporate and other | 2,406 | 7,699 | | |
| | \$ 72,674 | \$129,681 | | |

(14) Commitments and Contingencies

The provision for estimated warranty costs is recorded at the time of sale and periodically adjusted to reflect actual experience. The Company's warranty liability, which is included in accrued liabilities in the accompanying balance sheets as of October 4, 2015 and December 31, 2014, was \$808,000 and \$825,000, respectively. The Company's warranty expense for the nine months ended October 4, 2015 and September 28, 2014 was \$112,000 and \$108,000, respectively.

Additionally, the Company sells three and five-year extended warranties for one of its link encryption products. The revenue from the extended warranties is deferred and recognized ratably over the contractual term. As of October 4, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had deferred \$579,000 and \$839,000, respectively, related to extended warranties.

The Company bears insurance risk as a member of a group captive insurance entity for certain general liability, automobile and workers' compensation insurance programs and a self-insured employee health program. The

Company records estimated liabilities for its insurance programs based on information provided by the third-party plan administrators, historical claims experience, expected costs of claims incurred but not paid, and expected costs to settle unpaid claims. The Company monitors its estimated insurance-related liabilities on a quarterly basis. As facts change, it may become necessary to make adjustments that could be material to the Company's consolidated results of operations and financial condition. The Company believes that its present insurance coverage and level of accrued liabilities are adequate.

As of October 4, 2015, the Company had outstanding purchase commitments of approximately \$6,515,000, primarily for the acquisition of inventory and manufacturing equipment.

The Company is involved in certain litigation and contract issues arising in the normal course of business. As a result, contingencies may arise resulting from an existing condition, situation, or set of circumstances involving an uncertainty as to the realization of a possible loss.

The Company accounts for loss contingencies in accordance with GAAP. Estimated loss contingencies are accrued only if the loss is probable and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. With respect to a particular loss contingency, it may be probable that a loss has occurred but the estimate of the loss is within a wide range or undeterminable. If the Company deems an amount within the range to be a better estimate than any other amount within the range, that amount will be accrued. However, if no amount within the range is a better estimate than any other amount of the range is a ccrued.

14

The Company's lease for its Tampa, FL facility will expire on December 31, 2016 unless the Company exercises its option to renew a five year extension prior to December 31, 2015. If the Company does not exercise this option, it is reasonably possible that the Company may be required to make certain repairs to the facility, which may be significant. While the Company believes that a potential loss contingency may exist, it cannot currently estimate the amount of the contingency. The Company believes that a reasonable determination of the loss will be possible if the Company chooses not to exercise the lease term extension. If the Company chooses to exercise the extension option, any costs incurred would be capitalized as a leasehold improvement and amortized over the remaining term of the lease.

(15) Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes includes federal, state, local and foreign taxes. The Company's effective tax rate varies from period to period due to the proportion of foreign and domestic pre-tax income expected to be generated by the Company. The Company provides for income taxes for its domestic operations at a statutory rate of 35% and for its foreign operations at a statutory rate of 30% in 2015 and 2014. The Company's foreign operations are also subject to minimum income taxes in periods prior to 2015 where positive cash flows exceed taxable income. Reconciling items between the federal statutory rate and the effective tax rate also include the expected usage of federal net operating loss carryforwards, state income taxes, valuation allowances and certain other permanent differences.

The Company recognizes liabilities or assets for the deferred tax consequences of temporary differences between the tax bases of assets or liabilities and their reported amounts in the financial statements in accordance with ASC 740, *Income Taxes.* These temporary differences will result in taxable or deductible amounts in future years when the reported amounts of assets or liabilities are recovered or settled. ASC 740 requires that a valuation allowance be established when it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized. The Company evaluates its deferred tax position on a quarterly basis and valuation allowances are provided as necessary. During this evaluation, the Company reviews its forecast of income in conjunction with other positive and negative evidence surrounding the realizability of its deferred tax assets to determine if a valuation allowance is needed. Based on its current forecast, the Company has established a valuation allowance against the domestic net deferred tax asset.

As a result of the increased uncertainty surrounding the Company's forecast of taxable income in Mexico, it was determined that the Company no longer met the "more likely than not" threshold required under ASC 740-10 in order to maintain the Mexico deferred tax asset. Accordingly, the Company recorded a valuation allowance on its net deferred tax asset related to certain non-U.S. tax benefits, resulting in deferred tax expense of \$2,436,000 during the third quarter ended October 4, 2015. Until an appropriate level and characterization of profitability is attained, the Company expects to continue to maintain a valuation allowance on its net deferred tax assets related to future U.S. and non-U.S. tax benefits.

The Company expects to repatriate available non-U.S. cash holdings in 2016 to support management's strategic objectives and fund ongoing U.S. operational cash flow requirements; therefore current earnings from non-U.S.

operations are not treated as permanently reinvested. The U.S. income tax expense recorded in 2015 on these non-U.S. earnings is expected to be offset by the benefit of a partial release of a valuation allowance on U.S. net operating loss carryforwards. Should the U.S. valuation allowance be released at some future date, the U.S. tax expense on foreign earnings not permanently reinvested might have a material effect on our effective tax rate. For the year ending December 31, 2015, the Company expects any additional tax expense from non-U.S. withholding and other taxes expected to be incurred on repatriation of current earnings would not be material.

(16) Employee Benefit Plans

Pension expense (benefit) consisted of the following (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended OctoberSeptember | | Nine Months Ended | | | |
|---|---|----|-------------------|-------------|--------|---|
| | | | October Septemb | | r | |
| | 4, | 28 | 8, | 4, | 28, | |
| | 2015 | 20 | 014 | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | (Unaudited) | | | (Unaudited) | | |
| Service cost | \$3 | \$ | 3 | \$10 | \$ 9 | |
| Interest cost on projected benefit obligation | 423 | | 447 | 1,268 | 1,342 | |
| Net amortizations, deferrals and other costs | 173 | | 133 | 520 | 398 | |
| Expected return on plan assets | (561 |) | (599 |) (1,683) | (1,798 |) |
| | \$38 | \$ | (16 |) \$115 | \$ (49 |) |

(17) Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

The Company's accumulated other comprehensive loss consists of employee benefit-related adjustments and foreign currency translation adjustments.

Accumulated other comprehensive loss consisted of the following (in thousands):

| | October 4, | December 31, | |
|---|-------------|-----------------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | (Unaudited) | | |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | \$ (9,313 |) \$ (7,265) | |
| Employee benefit related adjustments – U.S. | (17,584 |) (17,584) | |
| Employee benefit related adjustments - Mexico | (186 |) (186) | |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss | \$ (27,083 |) \$(25,035) | |

(18) Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities are reflected in the consolidated financial statements at their carrying amount which approximates fair value because of the short-term maturity of those instruments. The carrying amount of debt outstanding at October 4, 2015 under the Credit Facility, the Meritor Note and the related party note payable approximates fair value because borrowings mature between October 2015 and April 2016.

(19) Subsequent Events

On October 30, 2015, the Company entered into New Loan Agreements providing for a \$12,000,000 Term Loan and a \$15,000,000 New Credit Facility. See Note 12 "Debt," to the consolidated financial statements for more detail on the New Loan Agreements, the New Credit Facility and the Term Loan. Proceeds from New Loan Agreements were used to repay the Credit Facility and the Meritor Note. Interest will accrue on the New Credit Facility at an annual rate of 2.50% above a "Base Rate" equal to the greatest of the "Prime Rate" published in the Wall Street Journal, the Federal Funds Rate plus 0.5%, or 3.25%, and on the Term Loan at an annual rate of 9% above the same Base Rate. The Company must also pay an unused facility fee (currently set at 0.5%) under the New Credit Facility if utilization under the facility is less than the maximum borrowing availability, among other fees due to each lender.

Loans made under the New Loan Agreements will mature and the commitments thereunder will terminate in October 2018. Specific borrowing availability levels under the New Loan Agreements are determined by a borrowing base collateral calculation that includes designated percentages of eligible inventory values and accounts receivable for the New Credit Facility, and, in the case of the Term Loan, designated percentages of real estate, machinery and equipment valuations, in each case less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments. Borrowing availability under the Term Loan is also evaluated using a separate borrowing base collateral calculation that includes designated percentages of real estate, machinery and equipment appraisals, in each case less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments; if the appraised values of such collateral causes the Term Loan borrowing base to fall below the then current Term Loan balance, the Company can be required to make a partial prepayment of such difference and related fees.

Obligations under the New Credit Facility and Term Loan are guaranteed by all of our U.S. subsidiaries and are secured by a first priority lien on substantially all assets of the Company.

The New Loan Agreements contain a number of affirmative, negative and financial maintenance covenants, representations, warranties, events of default and remedies upon default, including acceleration and rights to foreclose on the collateral securing each lender. Among other covenants, the New Loan Agreements require the Company to use its best efforts to enter a satisfactory sale-leaseback of the Toluca, Mexico property and buildings, and upon closing any such transaction, to prepay on the Term Loan, either \$5,000,000 or all net cash proceeds, at the election of the term lender. (Under certain circumstances, the Company may also satisfy the foregoing requirement by depositing \$5,000,000 of such net cash proceeds into a controlled cash collateral account; however, if such sale-leaseback transaction has not closed before April 30, 2016, then the Company must contribute \$5,000,000 in alternative proceeds from the sale of new equity, subordinated debt or certain permitted collateral assets.) If the Company's borrowing availability under the New Credit Facility falls below \$4,000,000, the Company must maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1 to 1, as measured on a trailing twelve months' basis.

On October 30, 2015, the Company entered into a non-binding letter of intent to sell and lease-back its land and facility in Mexico, which is part of Sypris Technologies. The purchase price is expected to be \$13,000,000, with \$5,200,000 to be paid upon signing of the definitive purchase agreement and the remaining amount to be paid upon closing. The closing is scheduled to occur no later than March 15, 2016. The non-binding term sheet provides that a portion of the proceeds will be used to pay down a portion of the Term Loan. The assets had a net book value of \$3,316,000 as of October 4, 2015. The transaction is subject to the negotiation of definitive agreements and the Company can give no assurance that it will be successful in completing this sale on these terms.

17

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Overview

We are a diversified provider of outsourced services and specialty products. We perform a wide range of manufacturing, engineering, design and other technical services, typically under multi-year, sole-source contracts with corporations and government agencies principally in the markets for industrial manufacturing and aerospace and defense electronics.

We are organized into two business groups, Sypris Technologies and Sypris Electronics. Sypris Technologies, which is comprised of Sypris Technologies, Inc. and its subsidiaries, generates revenue primarily from the sale of manufacturing services to customers in the market for truck components and assemblies and from the sale of products to the energy and chemical markets. Sypris Electronics, which is comprised of Sypris Electronics, LLC and one subsidiary, generates revenue primarily from the sale of manufacturing services, technical services and products to customers in the market for aerospace and defense electronics, trusted solutions for identity management, cryptographic key distribution and cyber analytics.

We focus on those markets where we have the expertise, qualifications and leadership position to sustain a competitive advantage. We target our resources to support the needs of industry leaders that embrace multi-year contractual relationships as a strategic component of their supply chain management. These contracts, many of which are sole-source by part number and, historically, have been renewed for terms of five years or more, enable us to invest in leading-edge processes or technologies to help our customers remain competitive. The productivity, flexibility and economies of scale that can result offer an important opportunity for differentiating ourselves from our competitors when it comes to cost, quality, reliability and customer service.

Sypris Technologies Outlook

In North America, production levels for light, medium and heavy duty trucks have steadily increased over the past six years from a low in the depressed economic environment of 2008 and 2009. The commercial vehicle industry overall is expecting modest growth in production levels through 2015. Oil and gas markets, served by our engineered products line of Tube Turns® products, have been impacted to some degree, as some of our customers' revenues and near term capital expenditures appear to have declined along with oil prices generally.

Despite the outlook for the commercial vehicle market, Sypris Technologies' production levels have declined significantly in 2015. Our shipments to Dana have been minimal since December 31, 2014, in the context of a dispute over the enforceability of a five-year contract renewal signed by the parties in 2013. In 2014, Dana represented approximately 59% of our net revenue. In July 2013, Sypris and Dana signed an amended and restated supply agreement to extend the supply agreement term beyond December 31, 2014, the binding effect of which is currently in dispute. Dana has repudiated this July 2013 agreement. Sypris disputes Dana's ability to do so and is seeking to recover its lost margins and additional remedies with respect to the revenues to which Sypris was entitled under the renewed agreement.

Dana initiated an ancillary action in Ohio state court challenging the arbitrability of the existence and enforceability of the amended and restated July 2013 supply agreement on January 17, 2014. The parties have conducted discovery, and the Ohio trial court has granted an initial motion for judgment on the pleadings or summary judgment, which Sypris has appealed. If the case goes to trial and if ruled in the Company's favor, the dispute would revert to the arbitrator to determine damages.

The parties also asserted various damages claims against each other arising out of their prior supply agreement and sought the assistance of an arbitrator in connection with these disputes. The parties had an arbitration hearing in January 2015, and the ruling was received on April 29, 2015, awarding Sypris \$0.5 million.

The loss of Dana's revenues has created significant challenges for the Company, especially in the near-term as we seek to control our costs while rebuilding and diversifying our customer base. See the discussion in Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q which discussion is incorporated in this Item by reference.

Revenue Recovery Plans

As a result of these disputes with Dana and the loss of the Dana business, the Company has taken significant actions during the fourth quarter of 2014 and the first nine months of 2015, including but not limited to the following: (i) selling certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina within the Sypris Technologies segment (ii) bid on significant new business opportunities with existing and potential customers resulting from the strength of the commercial vehicle market and a perceived shift in market share among tier one suppliers, (iii) reduced workforce at the locations most impacted by the loss of Dana, (iv) reduced employment costs by reduced work schedules, senior management pay reductions, deferral of merit increases and certain benefit payments, and (v) utilized labor for preventative maintenance on equipment and facilities, and deployment of Toyota Production System management and production practices. The Company is in the advanced stages of negotiations with several customers about potential new programs, although the typical cycle time for adding such programs can require six months or more.

For our high pressure closures and related engineered products lines, we are aggressively seeking to expand our customer base beyond the oil and gas pipeline markets as well as broadening our market share within those markets. However, there can be no assurance that our plans to mitigate the loss of the Dana business and to effectively manage our costs during the transition will be successful. See Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q.

Sypris Electronics Outlook

We continue to face challenges within Sypris Electronics, such as the uncertainty in the worldwide macroeconomic climate and its impact on aerospace and defense spending patterns globally, the emergence of new competitors to our product and service offerings, as well as federal government spending uncertainties in the U.S. and the allocation of funds by the U.S. Department of Defense.

Sypris Electronics' revenue has declined year-over-year since 2009 primarily due to our inability to replace the declining demand for certain legacy products and services with competitive new offerings. While we have begun to generate revenue from the ramp-up of new electronic manufacturing services and other technical service programs, the process of fully replacing our legacy programs will continue through 2015 and 2016. The Company is continuing to develop new products and pursue new programs to attempt to replenish its revenue stream within Sypris Electronics.

The U.S. Government's continued focus on addressing federal budget deficits and the growing national debt exacerbates this challenging environment for Sypris Electronics. It is likely that U.S. government discretionary spending levels for Fiscal Year 2016 and beyond will continue to be subject to significant pressure, including risk of

future sequestration cuts. Significant uncertainty also continues with respect to program-level appropriations for the U.S. Department of Defense (U.S. DoD) and other government agencies within the overall budgetary framework described above. Future budget cuts, including cuts mandated by sequestration, or future procurement decisions associated with the authorization and appropriations process could result in reductions, cancellations and/or delays of existing contracts or programs. Congress and the Administration continue to debate these long and short-term funding issues, but reductions in U.S. DoD spending could materially and adversely affect the results of Sypris Electronics, and we expect that certain military and defense programs will experience delays while the receipt of government approvals remain pending.

As a result, the Company expects ongoing uncertainty within this segment in the near term. For the longer term, we are continuing to evaluate all of our strategic alternatives, including new investments in products and programs to further improve the attractiveness of our business portfolio, with a specific emphasis on trusted solutions for identity management, cryptographic key distribution and cyber analytics, among other strategies. There can be no assurance that the Company's investment in and efforts to introduce any new products and services will result in new business or revenue. In addition, while the Company continues to evaluate and implement cost reduction measures in this segment, the Company's currently contemplated cost reduction measures may not be able to reduce its cost structure to offset the impact of lower revenues. The Company is considering all of its strategic alternatives, including potential divestitures and further cost reductions or other downsizing measures, which could be costly and adversely impact our financial performance.

Results of Operations

The tables below compare our segment and consolidated results for the three and nine month periods of operations of 2015 to the three and nine month periods of operations of 2014. The tables present the results for each period, the change in those results from 2014 to 2015 in both dollars and percentage change and the results for each period as a percentage of net revenue.

The first two columns in each table show the absolute results for each period presented.

The columns entitled "Year Over Year Change" and "Year Over Year Percentage Change" show the change in results, both in dollars and percentages. These two columns show favorable changes as positive and unfavorable changes as negative. For example, when our net revenue increases from one period to the next, that change is shown as a positive number in both columns. Conversely, when expenses increase from one period to the next, that change is shown as a negative number in both columns.

The last two columns in each table show the results for each period as a percentage of net revenue. In these two columns, the cost of sales and gross profit for each are given as a percentage of that segment's net revenue. These amounts are shown in italics.

In addition, as used in the table, "NM" means "not meaningful."

Three Months Ended October 4, 2015 Compared to Three Months Ended September 28, 2014

| | | | Year Over | Year Over | Results as Percentage of | | |
|---|--|-------------------|---------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|--------------|--|
| | Three M Ended, | lonths | Year Change | Year Percentage Change | Net Revenue for the Three | | |
| | | | | | Months | Ended | |
| | Oct. 4, | Sept. 28, | Favorable | Favorable | Oct. 4, | Sept. 28, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | (Unfavorable) | (Unfavorable) | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | (in thousands, except percentage data) | | | | | | |
| Net revenue: Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics | \$27,824 10,613 | \$82,555 7,649 | \$ (54,731 2,964 | (66.3)% 38.8 | 72.4% 27.6 | 91.5% 8.5 | |

| Edgar Filing: SYPRIS SOLUTIONS INC - Form 10-Q | | | | | | | | |
|--|--------------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------|--|
| Total | 38,437 | 90,204 | (51,767 |) | (57.4) | 100.0 | 100.0 | |
| Cost of sales: Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics | 25,851 10,118 | 73,256 8,739 | 47,405 (1,379 |) | 64.7 (15.8) | 92.9 95.3 | 88.7 114.3 | |
| Total | 35,969 | 81,995 | 46,026 | | 56.1 | 93.6 | 90.9 | |
| Gross profit (loss): Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics Total | 1,973 495 2,468 | 9,299 (1,090) 8,209 | (7,326 1,585 (5,741 |) | (78.8) 145.4 (69.9) | 7.1 4.7 6.4 | 11.3 (14.3) 9.1 | |
| Selling, general and administrative Research and development Severance Operating loss | 5,969 119 457 (4,077) | 8,273 116 (180) | 2,304 (3 (457 (3,897 |))) | 27.8 (2.6) NM NM | 15.5 0.3 1.2 (10.6) | 9.2 0.1 (0.2) | |
| Interest expense, net Other income, net | 1,783 (7,841) | 179 (397) | (1,604 7,444 |) | (896.1) NM | 4.6 (20.4) | 0.2 (0.4) | |
| Income before taxes Income tax expense, net | 1,981 2,255 | 38 1,197 | 1,943 (1,058 |) | NM (88.4) | 5.2 5.9 | 0.0 1.3 | |
| Net loss | \$(274) | \$(1,159)\$ | 885 | | 76.4 | (0.7)% | (1.3)% | |

Nine Months Ended October 4, 2015 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 28, 2014.

| | Nine Months Ended, | | Year Over Year Change | | | Year Over | Results as Percentage of Net Revenue for the Nine | |
|---|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------|--|------------------------------|
| | | | | | | Year Percentage Change | | |
| | | | | | | | Months E | |
| | Oct. 4, | Sept, 28, | Fa | vorable | | Favorable | Oct. 4, | Sept. 28, |
| | 2015 (in thousa | 2014 nds. except | | nfavorable) centage dat | | (Unfavorable) | 2015 | 2014 |
| Net revenue: | (III thousa | nus, except | t per | centage da | u) | | | |
| Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics Total | \$87,904 28,298 116,202 | \$242,104 25,457 267,561 | 2 | 154,200 2,841 151,359 |) | (63.7)% 11.2 (56.6) | 75.6% 24.4 100.0 | 90.5% 9.5 100.0 |
| Cost of sales: Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics Total | 89,454 27,471 116,925 | 210,268 27,693 237,961 | 2 | 20,814 222 121,036 | | 57.5 0.8 50.9 | <i>101.8</i> <i>97.1</i> 100.6 | 86.9 108.8 88.9 |
| Gross profit (loss): Sypris Technologies Sypris Electronics Total | (1,550) 827 (723) | (2,236) |) 3 | 33,386 3,063 30,323 |) | (104.9) 137.0 (102.4) | (1.8) 2.9 (0.6) | <i>13.1</i> (8.8) 11.1 |
| Selling, general and administrative Research and development Severance Operating (loss) income | 22,414 647 1,023 (24,807) | 25,406 277 3,917 | () | 2,992 370 1,023 28,724 |))) | 11.8 (133.6) NM NM | 19.3 0.6 0.9 (21.3) | 9.5 0.1 1.5 |
| Interest expense, net Other income, net | 3,271 (8,595) | 466 (850) | | 2,805 7,745 |) | NM NM | 2.8 (7.4) | 0.2 (0.3) |
| (Loss) income before taxes Income tax expense, net | (19,483) 2,240 | 4,301 3,438 | | 23,784 1,198 |) | NM 34.8 | (16.8) 1.9 | 1.6 1.3 |
| Net (loss) income | \$(21,723) | \$863 | \$ (| 22,586 |) | NM | (18.7)% | 0.3% |

Net Revenue. Sypris Technologies derives its revenue from manufacturing services and product sales. Net revenue for Sypris Technologies for the three and nine month periods ended October 4, 2015 decreased \$54.7 million and \$154.2 million from the prior year comparable periods, respectively. The loss of the Dana business accounted for \$53.9 million and \$156.3 million of the decline for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, respectively.

Additionally, the loss of the trailer axle revenue with the sale of assets in Morganton accounted for \$6.7 million of the decline for the three and nine month periods, respectively. Partially offsetting this was an increase in other volumes of \$5.9 million and \$8.8 million in the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, respectively, attributable to favorable demand from our commercial vehicle market customers.

Sypris Electronics derives its revenue from product sales and technical outsourced services. Net revenue for Sypris Electronics for the three and nine month periods ended October 4, 2015 increased \$3.0 million and \$2.8 million from the prior year comparable periods, respectively, reflecting the commissioning of a Cyber Range during the third quarter for \$2.0 million. Additionally, the Company had an increase in product sales of one of our key encryption products during the third quarter of 2015. Partially offsetting this was a decline in engineering services due to the completion of a program during the first quarter of 2015. Sypris Electronics' outlook continues to be negatively affected by our inability to replace the declining demand for certain legacy products and services with competitive new offerings and budgetary and funding uncertainty within the U.S. DoD.

Gross Profit. Sypris Technologies' gross profit decreased to \$2.0 million for the three months ended October 4, 2015, from gross profit of \$9.3 million in the prior year comparable period. The net decrease in sales volumes resulted in a decrease in gross profit of approximately \$11.4 million for the three months ended October 4, 2015. Partially offsetting this was a decrease in depreciation expense of \$1.1 million and foreign currency transaction gains of \$0.5 million. Additionally, the Company's cost reduction activities implemented in 2015 are generating productivity improvements and contributed to an increase in gross profit of \$2.5 million over the prior year comparable period. See Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

For the nine months ended October 4, 2015, gross profit for Sypris Technologies decreased \$33.4 million to a loss of \$1.6 million from gross profit of \$31.8 million in the prior year comparable period. The net decrease in sales volumes resulted in a decrease in gross profit of approximately \$35.6 million for the nine months ended October 4, 2015. Partially offsetting this was a decrease in depreciation expense of \$2.2 million over the prior year period.

Sypris Electronics' gross profit was \$0.5 million and \$0.8 million in the three and nine month periods ended October 4, 2015, respectively, as compared to losses of \$1.1 million and \$2.2 million in the prior year comparable periods. The improvement in gross profit for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015 was primarily as a result of higher revenue and a favorable mix in sales of higher margin products and services.

Selling, General and Administrative. Selling, general and administrative expense decreased by \$2.3 million and \$3.0 million for the three and nine month periods ended October 4, 2015, respectively, as compared to the same periods in 2014, primarily as a result of a decrease in legal expenses incurred in connection with contract negotiations and the related disputes with Dana (see Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q). As the legal activity regarding the contract negotiations and litigation is substantially complete until the appeals process is finalized, we expect legal fees related to litigation to decrease for the remainder of 2015 as compared to 2014 based on the current status of litigation with Dana. Partially offsetting this was an increase in consulting fees related to our debt refinancing and cash management efforts. Selling, general and administrative expense increased as a percentage of revenue to 15.5% and 19.3% for the three and nine month periods ended October 4, 2015, respectively, as compared to 9.2% and 9.5% for the three and nine months ended September 28, 2014, respectively as a result of the rapid decline in revenue.

Research and Development. Research and development costs were \$0.6 million for the nine months ended October 4, 2015 as compared to \$0.3 million for nine month comparable 2014 period in support of Sypris Electronics' self-funded product and technology development activities.

Severance. Severance costs were \$0.5 million and \$1.0 million for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015 and were comprised of headcount reductions related to the cessation of shipments to Dana within Sypris Technologies. See Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Additional severance costs could be incurred as part of the Company's ongoing efforts to reduce its costs.

Interest Expense. Interest expense for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015 increased primarily due to an increase in interest rates as a result of amendments to the Credit Facility in 2015 and the notes payable to Meritor and GFCM entered into during 2015, which increased the Company's interest rate structure (see Note 12 "Debt" to the consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q). Additionally, as a result of the amendments and new notes entered into the year, the Company has experienced an increase in loan fees included in interest expense. The weighted average interest rate was 8.0% and 6.1% for the three and nine month periods of 2015, as compared to 2.6% and 2.5% for the three and nine month periods of 2014, respectively. Our weighted average debt

outstanding was \$15.1 million and \$18.8 million for the three and nine month periods of 2015, respectively, as compared to \$19.2 million and \$16.5 million during the three and nine month periods of 2014, respectively.

Other Income, Net. The Company recognized other income of \$7.8 million and \$8.6 million for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, respectively, which consisted primarily of a gain of \$7.7 million related to the Morganton sale (see Note 5 "Morganton Sale" to the consolidated financial statement in this Form 10-Q). Additionally, during the nine months ended October 4, 2015, the Company recognized \$0.5 million related to an arbitration settlement in the Dana dispute received in the second quarter of 2015. See Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q. During the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015, the Company recognized net foreign currency gains of \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, related to the net U.S. dollar denominated monetary asset position of our Mexican subsidiaries for which the Mexican peso is the functional currency.

Other income, net for the first nine months of 2014 includes gains of \$0.7 million within Sypris Technologies from the receipt of federal grant funds for improvements made under a flood relief program, partially offset by foreign currency related gains of \$0.2 million.

Income Taxes. Income tax expense for the three and nine months ended October 4, 2015 was \$2.3 million and \$2.2 million, respectively, as compared to \$1.2 million and \$3.4 million for the three and nine months ended September 28, 2014, respectively. As a result of the increased uncertainty surrounding the Company's forecast of taxable income in Mexico, it was determined that the Company no longer met the "more likely than not" threshold required under ASC 740-10 in order to maintain the Mexico deferred tax asset. Accordingly, the Company recorded a valuation allowance on its net deferred tax asset related to certain non-U.S. tax benefits, resulting in deferred tax expense of \$2.4 million during the third quarter ended October 4, 2015. Income tax expense for the three and nine months ended September 28, 2014 primarily represents tax on foreign operations at the statutory rate of 30%.

In the U.S., our recent history of operating losses does not allow us to satisfy the "more likely than not" criterion for recognition of deferred tax assets. Therefore, there is generally no federal income tax recognized on the pre-tax income or losses in the U.S., as valuation allowance adjustments offset the associated tax effect. However, the Company has provided for certain state taxes expected to be paid in the U.S.

Liquidity, Capital Resources

As described in more detail elsewhere in this report, as a result of the loss of Dana as a customer, the Company is forecasting substantially reduced levels of revenue and cash flows in 2015. These developments have required us to reexamine our strategies and cut our costs significantly. Reductions in our available liquidity will also require closer monitoring of the timing of our capital expenditures and cash flows in order to manage our business operations.

In response, we have taken significant actions during the fourth quarter of 2014 and the first nine months of 2015 to pursue new business opportunities with existing and potential customers, identify alternative uses for the related assets and other contingency plans, including the sale of certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina within the Sypris Technologies segment. As of October 4, 2015, we have received approximately \$15.7 million in total consideration for the Morganton Sale and related transactions, all of which has been applied to pay down the amounts drawn under our Credit Facility.

Our ability to service our indebtedness will require a significant amount of cash. Our ability to generate this cash will depend largely on future operations including the success of our revenue recovery plans. Based upon our current forecast for 2015 and our recent refinancing with alternative lenders, we expect to be able to meet the financial covenants of our new debt facilities, and we believe that we will have sufficient liquidity to finance our operations

throughout 2015. Although we believe the assumptions underlying our current forecast are reasonable, we have considered the possibility of even lower revenues and other risks. If we are unable to achieve our forecasted revenue, or if our costs are higher than expected, we may be required to sell additional assets to repay indebtedness. Any such sale of assets may hinder or delay our plans to increase our revenues.

If we have insufficient cash flow to fund our liquidity needs and are unable to raise additional capital, we would risk being in default under our New Credit Facility and Term Loan, unless our lenders agreed to modify or waive such requirements. In such circumstances, we believe that the Company would have the continuing ability to sell certain of its assets, particularly its underutilized manufacturing facilities, if necessary to repay its outstanding indebtedness. However, there can be no assurances that such efforts will succeed, and if we sold such facilities we may be unable to pursue certain opportunities for new revenues that are part of our recovery plan and we may be required to defer our planned capital expenditures. See the discussion in Note 12 "Debt" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q which discussion is incorporated in this Item by reference.

Credit Facility and Recent Amendments. Actual borrowing availability under the prior Credit Facility was determined by a daily borrowing base collateral calculation that is based on specified percentages of the value of eligible accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment, less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments. Based on that calculation, at October 4, 2015, we had actual total borrowing availability under the prior Credit Facility of \$8.5 million, of which we had drawn \$6.3 million, leaving \$2.2 million available for borrowing. Standby letters of credit up to a maximum of \$5.0 million were available for issuance under the prior Credit Facility at October 4, 2015. There were no outstanding letter of credit at October 4, 2015 and \$0.8 million were issued at December 31, 2014. The obligations under the prior Credit Facility were guaranteed by all of our U.S. subsidiaries and were secured by a first priority lien on substantially all domestic assets of the Company.

As of December 31, 2014, the Company was in compliance with all covenants under the prior Credit Facility. However, during the first quarter of 2015, the Company faced potential defaults under certain covenants of the prior Credit Facility caused primarily by the loss of Dana as a customer (see Note 4 "Management's Plans" to the consolidated financial statements in this Form 10-Q). The prior Credit Facility was amended during the first quarter of 2015 to, among other things, (i) waive certain existing or potential events of default, (ii) limit total borrowings to \$25.0 million, (iii) restrict the payment of dividends, (iv) increase the applicable margin on borrowings which resulted in an initial interest rate of approximately 6% and increasing by 50 basis points beginning June 2015 and each month thereafter, (v) revise the maturity date to January 15, 2016, (vi) revise certain financial covenants to include a minimum cumulative free cash flow covenant, (vii) establish minimum excess availability of \$1.0 million initially, through May 31, 2015, and then in the amount of \$5.0 million on or before September 30, 2015, and (viii) require the Company to raise new capital by securing subordinated debt or divesting certain real property or a combination thereof on or before September 30, 2015 (and, if earlier than September 30, 2015, to maintain minimum excess availability of \$5.0 million thereafter).

On July 2, 2015, the Company completed an additional amendment to the prior Credit Facility. The parties agreed to reduce the reserved amount available to be borrowed under the Loan Agreement from \$25.0 million to \$22.5 million prior to the sale of certain assets used in the Company's manufacturing business in Morganton, North Carolina ("Morganton Sale"), and to further reduce such reserved amount to \$10.0 million after the Morganton Sale. The Amendment also waived certain existing or potential events of default under the Loan Agreement, amended the Company's borrowing base formula, relaxed the Company's financial covenants to reflect its near term forecasts, and committed the Company to repay all amounts borrowed under the Loan Agreement on or before September 30, 2015, and to take a number of mutually agreed actions designed to accomplish that goal, including the continued retention of various advisers to assist in the Company's efforts to divest non-core, underutilized or other appropriate assets and to modify its cost structure as needed, and the completion of the Morganton Sale. The Company agreed to pay PNC a fee of \$0.5 million in connection with the execution of the Amendment, and a success fee of \$0.5 million on September 30, 2015.

On September 30, 2015, the Company further amended the prior Credit Facility to reduce the reserved amount available to be borrowed under the Loan Agreement from \$10.0 million to \$8.5 million and extend the maturity date from September 30, 2015 to October 30, 2015 in order to provide the Company with additional time to refinance its obligation to PNC with other lenders. The Company agreed to continue its efforts to refinance its obligation to PNC and agreed to pay the Lender a fee of \$0.5 million in the event a new lending arrangement was not in place by October 30, 2015.

On October 30, 2015, the Company secured debt financing consisting of a \$12.0 million term loan ("Term Loan") and a \$15.0 million revolving credit facility ("New Credit Facility"). Proceeds from the two new financing arrangements (collectively the "New Loan Agreements") were used to repay the Credit Facility and the Meritor Note. See Note 12 "Debt," to the consolidated financial statements for more detail on the Credit Facility, these recent amendments to the Credit Facility, our other debt arrangements and our current liquidity position.

Gill Family Capital Management Note. In connection with the amendments to the prior Credit Facility, the Company received the proceeds of new subordinated indebtedness from Gill Family Capital Management, Inc. ("GFCM") in an amount of \$5.5 million. GFCM is an entity controlled by our president and chief executive officer, Jeffrey T. Gill and one of our directors, R. Scott Gill. GFCM, Jeffrey T. Gill and R. Scott Gill are significant beneficial stockholders of the Company. The promissory note bears interest at a rate of 8.0% per year and all principal and interest on the promissory note will be due and payable on the maturity date. Subsequent to quarter end, the Company amended the GFCM Note to extend the maturity date from April 12, 2016 to January 30, 2019.

Meritor Note and Morganton Sale to Meritor. On July 2, 2015, the Company entered into a secured promissory note (the "Meritor Note") in the principal amount of \$3.0 million, with Meritor, in exchange for the release of certain outstanding net trade payables owed to Meritor for ongoing purchases of raw materials, and the guarantee of certain inventory values related to Meritor's business as collateral under the Company's prior Credit Facility. The Meritor Note is secured by substantially all of the collateral for the Loan Agreement, is senior to the promissory note previously issued to GFCM, and is subordinate to the rights of PNC. The Meritor Note bears interest at a rate of 10.0% per year.

On July 9, 2015, the Company entered an asset purchase agreement to sell certain assets and related liabilities used in the Company's manufacturing facility in Morganton, North Carolina, to Meritor for \$12.5 million. Meritor also agreed to purchase the Morganton facility for an additional \$3.2 million. At closing, the parties also entered into a Meritor Note Amendment, whereby the Company has issued an additional secured obligation to Meritor of \$0.4 million on July 9, 2015 and further agreed to increase the Meritor Note by up to an additional \$0.3 million in the near future as needed to reflect certain potential roof repairs required at the Morganton facility. The total proceeds received of \$15.7 million in consideration for the Morganton sale was used to pay down the Company's outstanding debt with PNC.

The Meritor Note was amended on September 30, 2015 to extend the maturity date from September 30, 2015 to October 30, 2015, or upon any earlier acceleration or repayment of the Loan Agreement. All principal and interest on the Meritor Note will be due and payable on the maturity date. The Meritor Note was paid in full on October 30, 2015 with the proceeds received as part of the New Loan Agreements.

New Credit Facility and Term Loan. On October 30, 2015, the Company entered into New Loan Agreements providing for a \$12.0 million Term Loan and a \$15.0 million New Credit Facility. Proceeds from New Loan Agreements were used to repay the prior Credit Facility and the Meritor Note. Borrowing availability under the New Credit Facility is determined by a weekly borrowing base collateral calculation that is based on specified percentages of the value of eligible accounts receivable and inventory, less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments. Borrowing availability under the Term Loan is also evaluated using a separate borrowing base collateral calculation that includes designated percentages of real estate, machinery and equipment appraisals, in each case less certain reserves and subject to certain other adjustments; if the appraised values of such collateral causes the Term Loan borrowing base to fall below the then current Term Loan balance, the Company can be required to make a partial prepayment of such difference and related fees.

Obligations under the New Credit Facility and Term Loan are guaranteed by all of our U.S. subsidiaries and are secured by a first priority lien on substantially all assets of the Company.

The New Loan Agreements contain a number of affirmative, negative and financial maintenance covenants, representations, warranties, events of default and remedies upon default, including acceleration and rights to foreclose on the collateral securing each lender. Among other covenants, the New Loan Agreements require the Company to use its best efforts to enter a satisfactory sale-leaseback of the Toluca, Mexico property and buildings, and upon closing any such transaction, to prepay on the Term Loan, either \$5.0 million or all net cash proceeds, at the election of the term lender. (Under certain circumstances, the Company may also satisfy the foregoing requirement by depositing \$5.0 million of such net cash proceeds into a controlled cash collateral account; however, if such sale-leaseback transaction has not closed before April 30, 2016, then the Company must contribute \$5.0 million in alternative proceeds from the sale of new equity, subordinated debt or certain permitted collateral assets.) If the Company's borrowing availability under the New Credit Facility falls below \$4.0 million, the Company must maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1 to 1, as measured on a trailing twelve months' basis.

Based on the borrowing base calculation at October 30, 2015, the Company had actual total availability for borrowing under the New Credit Facility of \$8.8 million, of which we had drawn \$1.3 million, leaving \$7.5 million still available for borrowing. Along with an unrestricted cash balance of \$3.5 million, we had total cash and borrowing capacity of \$11.0 million, subject to a \$4.0 million minimum availability requirement. Approximately \$1.2 million of the unrestricted cash balance relates to the Company's Mexican subsidiaries. It is anticipated that the Company will utilize a substantial portion of its borrowing availability from time to time in the ordinary course of business.

Non-compliance with the Company's debt covenants would provide the debt holders with certain contractual rights, including the right to demand immediate repayment of all outstanding borrowings. Since the loss of the Dana business (see Note 4 "Management's Plans"), the Company has also experienced negative cash flows from operating activities which could hamper or materially increase the costs of the Company's ability to comply with such covenants. The Company's consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming the ongoing realization of assets, satisfaction of liabilities and continuity of operations as a going concern in the ordinary course of business, but there can be no assurances that the Company's ability to operate, its cash flows, financial condition and ongoing results.

The Company is considering opportunities to support its cash flow from operations in 2015 and 2016 through other investing activities. The Company is exploring alternatives to monetize certain assets of the Company for values in excess of the availability being provided under the New Loan Agreements, thereby generating additional sources of liquidity for the Company.

Purchase Commitments. We also had purchase commitments totaling approximately \$6.5 million at October 4, 2015, primarily for manufacturing equipment and inventory.

Cash Flows from Operating, Investing and Financing Activities

Operating Activities. Net cash used by operating activities was \$11.7 million in the first nine months of 2015 as compared to net cash provided of \$6.0 million in the same period of 2014. The aggregate decrease in accounts receivable including the collection of Dana accounts receivable in 2015 provided cash of \$23.4 million. Similarly, decreases in accounts payable, including amounts paid to Dana under a rebill arrangement for inventory, resulted in a usage of cash of \$12.1 million. Decreases in inventory primarily within our Sypris Electronics business provided cash of \$2.2 million during the first nine months of 2015. Cash of \$4.3 million was used to finance changes within other current assets primarily consisting of deferred costs related to the development of a cyber-range and a change in VAT taxes receivable by our Mexican subsidiaries.

Investing Activities. Net cash provided by investing activities was \$14.5 million for the first nine months of 2015 as compared to net cash used of \$4.5 million for the first nine months of 2014. Net cash provided by investing activities for the first nine months of 2015 included proceeds of \$15.7 million from the Morganton sale (see Note 5). Capital expenditures in both periods represented maintenance levels of investment.

Financing Activities. Net cash used in financing activities was \$8.1 million for the first nine months of 2015 as compared to \$1.0 million for the first nine months of 2014. Net cash used in financing activities in the first nine months of 2015 included reductions under the prior Credit Facility of \$10.7 million, dividend payments of \$0.4 million and payments of \$0.1 million for minimum statutory tax withholding on stock-based compensation. Additionally, we paid \$2.3 million in financing fees in conjunction with the amendments of the prior Credit Facility, Meritor Note and GFCM Note in the first nine months of 2015. Partially offsetting this were proceeds from the subordinated note from GFCM of \$5.5 million.

Net cash used in financing activities for the first nine months of 2014 includes dividend payments of \$1.2 million and payments of \$0.8 million for the repurchase of stock and minimum statutory tax withholdings on stock-based compensation, partially offset by an increase in debt of \$1.0 million on the prior Credit Facility.

Critical Accounting Policies

See the information concerning our critical accounting policies included under Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation - Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. There have been no significant changes in our critical accounting policies during the nine months ended October 4, 2015.

Forward-looking Statements

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and our other oral or written communications, contain "forward-looking" statements. These statements include our expectations or projections about the future of our industries, business strategies, business plans, financing sources, liquidity, potential acquisitions and dispositions or our financial results or financial condition as well as our views about developments beyond our control, including domestic or global economic conditions, credit markets, trends and market developments. These statements are based on management's views and assumptions at the time originally made, and, except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update these statements, even if, for example, they remain available on our website after those views and assumptions have changed. There can be no assurance that our expectations, projections or views will come to pass, and undue reliance should not be placed on these forward-looking statements.

A number of significant factors could materially affect our specific business operations and cause our performance to differ materially from any future results projected or implied by our prior statements. Many of these factors are identified in connection with the more specific descriptions contained throughout this report. Other factors which could also materially affect such future results currently include: our failure to develop and implement plans to mitigate the impact of loss of revenues from Dana or to adequately diversify our revenue sources on a timely basis; the fees, costs and supply of, or access to, debt, equity capital, or other sources of liquidity, including the potentially material costs of our compliance with covenants in, or the potential default under or acceleration of, our new credit facilities; volatility of our customers' forecasts, scheduling demands and production levels which negatively impact our operational capacity and our effectiveness to integrate new customers; reliance on major customers or suppliers; the cost, quality, timeliness, efficiency and yield of our operations and capital investments, including working capital, production schedules, cycle times, scrap rates, injuries, wages, overtime costs, freight or expediting costs; disputes or litigation involving creditor, landlord, lessor, supplier, customer, employee, stockholder, product liability or environmental claims; our ability to successfully develop, launch or sustain new products and programs; dependence on, retention or recruitment of key employees especially in challenging markets; inventory valuation risks including excessive or obsolescent valuations; potential impairments, non-recoverability or write-offs of assets or deferred costs; our inability to successfully complete definitive agreements for our targeted acquisitions due to negative due diligence findings or other factors; declining revenues and backlog in our Sypris Electronics business lines as we attempt to transition from legacy products and services into new market segments and technologies; the costs of compliance with our auditing, regulatory or contractual obligations; our inability to patent or otherwise protect our inventions or other intellectual property from potential competitors; our reliance on third party vendors and sub-suppliers; adverse impacts of new technologies or other competitive pressures which increase our costs or erode our margins; cost and availability of raw materials such as steel, component parts, natural gas or utilities; regulatory actions or sanctions (including FCPA, OSHA and Federal Acquisition Regulations, among others); potential weaknesses in internal controls over financial reporting and enterprise risk management; U.S. government spending on products and services that Sypris Electronics provides, including the timing of budgetary decisions; changes in licenses, security clearances, or other legal rights to operate, manage our work force or import and export as needed; breakdowns, relocations or major repairs of machinery and equipment; pension valuation, health care or other benefit costs; labor relations; strikes; union negotiations; cyber security threats and disruptions; changes or delays in customer budgets, funding or programs; failure to adequately insure or to identify environmental or other insurable risks; revised contract prices or estimates of major contract costs; risks of foreign operations; currency exchange rates; war, terrorism, or political uncertainty; unanticipated or uninsured disasters, losses or business risks; inaccurate data about markets, customers or business conditions; or unknown risks and uncertainties and the risk factors disclosed in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We are a smaller reporting company as defined in Item 10(f)(1) of Regulation S-K and thus are not required to provide the quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk specified in Item 305 of Regulation S-K.

(a) *Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures*. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rules 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e)) required by Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(b) or 15d-15(b), our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer have concluded that as of the end of the period covered by this report, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

(b) *Changes in internal controls.* There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during our most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Part II. Other Information

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are involved from time to time in litigation and other legal or environmental proceedings incidental to our business. On November 25, 2013, Sypris Technologies, Inc. initiated an arbitration proceeding against Dana Limited under the Non-Administered Arbitration Rules of the International Institute for Conflict Prevention & Resolution alleging that Dana Limited had entered and then repudiated a five year extension of the parties' long term supply agreement, to run through 2019. Sypris seeks contractual damages associated with Dana's repudiation of the extended agreement and the resulting loss of these revenues. On January 17, 2014, Dana initiated a declaratory judgment action in the Court of Common Pleas for Lucas County, Ohio challenging the arbitrability of the existence and enforceability of the extended supply agreement and seeking a ruling that the extended agreement was unenforceable. On February 28, 2015, the Lucas County Court granted Dana's motion, and Sypris has initiated an appellate review of that ruling in the Sixth District Court of Appeals for Ohio.

On December 30, 2013, Sypris filed a Notice of Supplemental Claims in an arbitration proceeding, seeking up to approximately \$9.0 million in damages for Dana's alleged breach of the parties' original 2007 supply agreement; Dana filed a counterclaim for certain unpaid price rebates in the amount of approximately \$3.0 million. The parties had an arbitration hearing in January 2015, and the ruling was received on April 29, 2015, awarding Sypris \$0.5 million.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Information regarding risk factors appears in Part I — Item 2, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Forward-Looking Statements," in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and in Part I — Item 1A, "Risk Factors," in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. There have been no material changes from the risk factors disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The following table summarizes our shares of common stock repurchased during the third quarter ended October 4, 2015 (dollars in thousands except per share data):

| | | | Total Number of | Maximum | |
|--|-----------|----------------------|-----------------------|--|--|
| | Total | Average | Shares Purchased | Dollar Value of Shares | |
| | Number | Price | as a Part of | that May Yet Be | |
| | of Shares | Paid per | Publicly Announced | Purchased Under the | |
| Period | Purchased | Share | Plans or Programs | Plans or Programs (a) | |
| 7/6/2015 - 8/2/2015 8/3/2015 - 8/30/2015 8/31/2015 - 10/4/2013 | 5 | \$ — \$ — \$ — | | \$ 3,877 \$ 3,877 \$ 3,877 \$ 3,877 | |

On December 20, 2011, our Board of Directors approved and we announced an authorization for the repurchase of up to \$5.0 million of our outstanding shares of common stock. The Board also authorized an Executive Equity Repurchase Agreement whereby management, including officers and directors, would grant the Company a first right to purchase shares at current market prices (calculated as the average of several days' closing prices) at any time such a party to the agreement departed the Company or intended to sell more than 1,500 shares of common stock. The agreement has a five-year term, subject to earlier termination by the Company, and participation by each individual is voluntary.

(a)

The New Loan Agreements contain restrictions on our ability to repurchase shares of our common stock. The Company does not expect to repurchase shares of its common stock in 2015 or 2016 except in connection with shares withheld or repurchased to satisfy withholding obligations in connection with outstanding equity awards.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

| Exhibit Number | Description Amendment No. 4 to Loan Documents between PNC Bank, National Association, Sypris Solutions, Inc., Sypris Technologies, Inc., Sypris Electronics, LLC, Sypris Data Systems, Inc., Sypris Technologies Marion, LLC, Sypris Technologies Kenton, Inc., Sypris Technologies Mexican |
|---------------------------|--|
| 10.1 | Holdings, LLC, Sypris Technologies Northern, Inc., Sypris Technologies Southern, Inc. and Sypris Technologies International, Inc. dated as of September 30, 2015. |
| 10.2 | Amended and Restated Promissory Note between Meritor Heavy Vehicle Systems, LLC, Sypris Solutions, Inc., Sypris Technologies, Inc., Sypris Electronics, LLC, Sypris Data Systems, Inc., Sypris Technologies Marion, LLC, Sypris Technologies Kenton, Inc., Sypris Technologies Mexican Holdings, LLC, Sypris Technologies Northern, Inc., Sypris Technologies Southern, Inc. and Sypris Technologies International, Inc. dated as of September 30, 2015. |
| 31(i).1 | CEO certification pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes - Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 31(i).2 | Principal Financial Officer certification pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes - Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 32 | CEO and Principal Financial Officer certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes - Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 101.INS | XBRL Instance Document |
| 101.SCH | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document |
| Exhibit Number 101.CAL | Description XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document |
| 101.DEF | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAB | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document |
| 101.PRE | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document |

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

| SYPRIS SOLUTIONS, | INC. |
|-------------------|------|
| (Registrant) | |

Date: November 17, 2015

/s/ Anthony C. Allen

(Anthony C. Allen) Vice President & Chief Financial Officer

Date: November 17, 2015

By:

By:

/s/ Rebecca R. Eckert

(Rebecca R. Eckert) Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)